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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday August 15, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

These minutes are unofficial until approved by the Commission at its September 13, 2012 meeting.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:30 a.m., Wednesday, August 15, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; Penny Thompson was excused; Assistant General Counsel Jim McCain; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dockmaster; Legislative Assistant Jessica Stephens; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Dave Roman, Mayor’s Office; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers Association; Captain Roger Bump, Recreational Fishing Alliance; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Kevin Kuzel, Executive Council Assistant (Love); Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record, John J. Jackson, City Council Research Division.
After introductions, the Chair remarked on how he saw the Jacksonville Waterways Commission’s mission as stipulated in provisions of the Ordinance Code establishing the Commission.
With two corrections noted, the Commission voted to approve the Waterways Commission minutes for the June 13, 2012 meeting.

The Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2012-402, Amend Sec. 117.110 (Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND) Grants, Ordinance Code, to Require a Council Reso of Support to be Submitted with a FIND Grant Appl.  

The question was raised as to the purpose of the proposed ordinance.   The ordinance’s sponsor, Council Member Crescimbeni had been excused from the meeting (to attend the Police & Fire’s Pension Board Meeting, delaying his arrival for JWW); in his absence,  Council Member Lori Boyer explained that when  the most recent FIND application legislation came before the Council there were  concerns raised about the Jacksonville Zoo dredging  project.  The project was ultimately deleted from the FIND projects application list.  The objective of the proposed ordinance was to have the projects better vetted before the application list of projects was submitted to FIND.  Commissioner Scott Shine indicated that an additional project, the kayak launch at Geffen Park, had issues raised that resulted in that project being deleted from the FIND application list, as well.

The Commission next turned its attention to Dr. Quinton White for the monthly St. Johns River Status Report and the Water Quality & Manatee component from Dr. Gerard Pinto.
Dr. White noted that as the Commission meets, the State of the River Report for the Lower St. Johns River Basis was being released.  The State of the River Report is the result of a collaborative research undertaking by academic researchers from Jacksonville University, the University of North Florida and Valdosta State University.  The research project is funded by the City of Jacksonville’s Environmental Protection Board.

Dr. White reported that  while we had been seeing the level of salinity in the river at a high level, the recent tropical storms, Beryl and Debbie,  resulted in a flushing in the river that has reduced the salinity level, particularly the at the river’s mouth.  There has been an  increase in the St. Johns River water temperature.  Flushing in the river brings nutrients with it.  The high temperatures coupled with increased levels of nutrients result in the potential for blue green algae blooms.

Dr. Pinto reported that the manatee population is increasing.  In May, the count of 189 manatees in the area was the highest number ever reported.  In June, the number counted was 148.  He noted that manatees were moving southward owing to the increased level of salinity that was detrimental to grass beds that the manatees feed on.  In addition, recent drought conditions killed grass beds.  
Dr. Pinto noted that there had been three watercraft-related manatee deaths so far this year.  Those fatalities were at Reddy Point, downtown and Beach Boulevard.

In Old Business, Commission Scott Shine brought the issue of the Oak Harbor Boat Ramp; repair work at the Mayport ramp had been discussed at  length at the June 13th Commission meeting.  A discussion on the boat ramp repair issues ensued after Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management, reported on the boat ramp’s condition and the estimated costs for necessary engineering and repair work.

Tera Meeks and Jody McDaniel, the latter with the Planning & Development Department, fielded questions and engaged Commissioners in a lengthy discussion on the process for the repair of waterways facilities such as ramps.  The discussion included funding from the Florida Boater Improvement Fund and other sources.  Commissioner Scott Shine recommended that the Waterways Commission add to its agenda a monthly review of the Florida Boater Improvement Fund list that includes projects, project descriptions, expenditures and the balance of the account.
Council Member Boyer suggested that the Commission add to its agenda the Lower St. Johns River Basin report on what steps need to be taken to improve the health of the St. Johns River.  The report was made by the Florida Department of Environmental Protection.

Dr. White said that he would request an update on that report from Tiffany Busbee of the Department of Environmental Affairs.

Jody McDaniel explained the status of the permits for the artificial reefs proposed for the St. Johns River in San Marco.  Council Member Boyer, in whose District San Marco is located, expressed her surprise and concern that she had not been previously  informed of the artificial reef project designated for a site in her Council District.  Council Member Crescimbeni explained that the permits are for fishing from boats; he was aware of the concerns raised about fishing from the riverbank because of what some of the fisherman often left behind.  Council Member Boyer indicated that residents had raised concerns about fishing in San Marco and that an artificial reef would attract fish for those who fished on the riverbank or from boats off-shore.

In Comments from the Public, Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, commented on the status of the Georgia-Pacific pipeline that the plant proposes to construct that will enable it to deposit effluent into the St. Johns River.  St. Johns Riverkeeper is waiting to review a draft of the permit with the hope of negotiating a permit that would cause the least potential threat to the river’s health.  

Mrs. Rinaman commented on the issue of springs that had recently been aired in the news.  There was considerable concern regarding nutrient pollution.  She noted that TMDL (Total Maximum Daily Loads) problems in Silver Springs would most assuredly bode for an adverse, unhealthy impact on the St. Johns River.

Another issue that the St. Johns Riverkeeper is concerned about is the Jacksonville Port Authority’s proposed dredging.  She underscored the need for an environment assessment.  She is particularly concerned about the integrity of the process of assessing the environmental impact of dredging if the time for an assessment is significantly reduced.
Finally, the St. Johns Riverkeeper is concerned about the St. Johns River Water Management District putting a considerable amount of the District’s conservation lands into private hands, namely developers.

John Nooney commented on the proposed artificial reefs for the St. Johns River in San Marco and the Artificial Reef Trust Fund that was created to fund reef projects.  Mr. Nooney was hopeful that the Commission could approve a resolution in support of the Shipyards use as a public pier and kayak launch.  He linked the proposed pier and safety issues for kayakers.

Captain Roger Bump of the Recreational Fishing Alliance commented on the fishing and kayak fishing opportunities that Jacksonville offered anglers.  He felt that Jacksonville was not doing enough to promote the St. Johns River as a fishing destination.  Captain Bump felt that there were less fishing opportunities owing to the increasing number of safety zones that restricted fishing.  He noted, in particular, the area around the Crowley maritime facility near the Matthews Bridge, saying that there were no signs around regarding a safety zone, but that the U.S. Coast Guard restricted the area.   Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, explained that since September 11, 2001, a host of safety zones in the river and harbor had been created for port security.  An exchange on the issue of safety zones ensued.  Commissioner Shine felt that the expansion of restricted, safety zones negatively impacted local fishermen and their access to area waterways.  The Commissioner further observed that it had to be determined what was realistic and what was excessive when it came to security concerns.  Commissioner Lane Burnett suggested that Captain Getchell come back to the Waterways Commission for the next meeting and apprise the Commission 
on what the official safety zone issues for the harbor and river entailed.  In response, Captain Getchell suggested that the United States Coast Guard, as a neutral party, be invited to the next Waterways Commission meeting to address the safety zone issue.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:19 a.m.
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